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THE SPIRITUALITY FOR COMMON LIVING 
 

Distinguished Delegates, 
Brothers and Sisters of Every Religion, 
 
My cordial greetings to each and every one of you. And my heartfelt thanks to 
the Secretary General of the WCRP for having invited me, on behalf of the 
Assembly Preparatory Committee and the International Executive Committee, 
to address this Assembly on its final day with some reflections and 
experiences on the theme: “The Spirituality for Common Living.” 
 
First of all, it has been an honour for me to participate in such an important 
event. During these days, we have felt the weight of an enormous 
responsibility: that of representing our religious traditions in what is the most 
decisive challenge of this and the coming millennium: the building of a new 
and peaceful world. 
 
The different problems examined, the plans of action in favour of peace, the 
final declaration of this Assembly call us all to a commitment which we might 
feel is beyond our strength and means. 
 
This is why it is essential to keep in mind the great ideals that prompted us to 
meet because only by believing in these will we be able to face the challenges 
of the future. 
 
We know that what urged the enlightened founders of the Conference and 
what continues to draw all of us here is the love of peace. We are here 
because, like them, we are convinced that, in spite of everything, peace is 
possible, and that is the only feasible path for a future worthy of the highest 
human values. 
 
We are here because we are deeply convinced that working for peace 
corresponds to our innermost vocation, to the most profound aspirations of 
the human heart, and, in a word, to our being women and men of religion. 
 
Faced with the great modern challenges of technology, of ethnic conflicts, of 
poverty and the violation of human rights, “religions must draw forth spiritual 
strength from within themselves so as to help humanity today and lead it 
toward solidarity and peace.”1   
 
Each one of us, prompted by his or her own religious faith, is certainly 
engaged in this bold endeavour. We all have had positive and negative 
experiences and have shared them with others in these days so as to propose 
new solutions to problems and to pursue new incentives in favour of peace.  
 



Allow me, then, to offer you my personal experience with people of all ages, 
languages, races, religions and ethnic groups around the world. It is an 
experience of common living and common action which can provide a key for 
building a harmonious and peaceful human society. 
 
Several years ago I was invited to Japan by a large Buddhist lay Movement. 
Many of its young members asked me a series of questions, one more 
challenging than the next. One of the questions was: 
 
“In your opinion, what is the meaning of the word ‘peace’?” 
 
The notes I had prepared to answer that question contained just a few words: 
“Peace is the result of unity. When there is unity between ourselves and God, 
there is inner peace. When there is unity among brothers and sisters, there is 
peace in the family. When there is unity among peoples, there is peace in the 
world.” 
 
But the young people persisted with other questions: “Yes, unity is important, 
but how can we accomplish it?” Another brief answer: “To accomplish unity, 
we must be united to God by doing his will. We need to further unity among 
generations, and among big and small communities. We need to foster unity 
between the rich and the poor (promoting by all means some form of sharing); 
we need to encourage unity among people of different races, of different 
nations; we need to unite, in so far as is possible, those who follow different 
religions and different ideologies.” 
 
These were the notes I wrote on that occasion with the intention of expanding 
on this subject later. However, I never had the opportunity. Today might be 
the moment to do so and to consider them in the light of an experience of life. 
 
The Focolare Movement which I represent has been in existence for over fifty 
years, yet we continuously marvel at how the spiritual path God has marked 
out for us crosses all the other spiritual paths. While maintaining its own 
identity, this path allows us to meet and understand the great religious 
traditions of humanity. 
 
In other words, as we listened and obeyed the Spirit, we learned an art which 
is sorely needed in today’s world: the art of loving. 
 
Eric Fromm, a great psychologist of our times, once wrote: “Our civilization 
very rarely seeks to learn the art of loving; despite the desperate search for 
love, everything else is considered to be more important: success, prestige, 
money, power. We use almost all our energy in pursuit of these goals and 
almost none in learning the art of loving.”2 

 

This was not the case – thanks to help from Above – for me and millions of 
people I know. Therefore, I would like to share with you some key points of 
that art of loving which we have learned and tried to put into practice in family 
life, in society, within nations and in international relations. 
 



It is an art that we always need to practice and renew. This will give more 
meaning, indeed, full meaning to everything we do. 
 
The first step, the first understanding we had about this new lifestyle dates 
back to World War II. Face to face with the collapse of our ideals and the loss 
of all our material possessions, we felt that we had to cling to something that 
would not pass away, something that no bomb could destroy: God. We chose 
him as the only ideal of our life, believing, in spite of everything, in his love as 
a Father, in his love for all people on earth. 
 
But it was not enough to believe in the love of God, not enough to have 
chosen him as our Ideal. The Father’s presence, his loving care, calls each 
person to be a true child of his. This means to love the Father in return and to 
live, day by day, according to the Father’s loving plan; in other words, doing 
his will. 
 
And we know that a father’s first wish for his children, all his children, is that 
they treat each other as brothers and sisters, that they care for and love one 
another. 
 
This art of loving requires that we love everyone, as God does, making no 
distinction between people who are pleasant or unpleasant, attractive or 
unattractive, fellow-citizens or foreigners; black or white or yellow; European 
or American, African or Asian, Christian or Jew, Muslim or Hindu. To use a 
familiar expression, we can say that love knows no form of discrimination. 
 
For a Christian, moreover, everyone must be loved because it is Christ whom 
we love in each person. He himself will one day say to us: “You did it to me” 
(Mt 25:40). 
 
We found this same faith in the love God has for his creation in many brothers 
and sisters of other religions, starting with those that trace their roots back to 
Abraham. These religions affirm the unity of humankind, God’s care for all 
humanity, and the duty of every human being to act, like the Creator, with 
immense mercy toward all. 
 
A Muslim maxim affirms: “God forgives a hundred times, but he reserves his 
greatest mercy for those whose piety has spared the smallest of his 
creatures.”3   
 
And what should we say of the boundless compassion for every living being 
taught by Buddha who said to his first disciples: “Oh Monks, you should work 
for the wellbeing of many, for the happiness of many, moved by compassion 
for the world, for the wellbeing… of humanity.”4 

 

This then is the first point of the art of loving: to love everyone, without 
exception. We are called to do this by our religious convictions, by the love 
that God himself has put into our hearts. 
 



But this love has another characteristic which is known by many because it is 
affirmed in all the sacred books. If this point alone were practised, it would be 
enough to make the whole world one family: to love each person as yourself, 
to do to others what you would have them do to you, and not do to others 
what you would not have them do to you. It is the so-called Golden Rule, very 
well expressed by Gandhi when he affirmed: “You and I are one and the same 
thing. I cannot hurt you without harming myself.”5 

 

From this principle flows a norm which, if applied, could by itself provide the 
greatest impetus towards bringing harmony among individuals and groups, 
within families as well as States. Just think what the world would be like if not 
only individuals, but also peoples, ethnic groups, and States were to practice 
the Golden Rule. For example, “Love the other’s country as your own.” 
 
I was able to share this dream of ours with people involved in politics including 
some in governmental positions. Results confirm that this message touched 
many hearts. 
 
However, politicians themselves and all those who have responsibility for the 
common good need our support. They need to see that there are people of 
different traditions, cultures and convictions who, going beyond all barriers, 
are in contact with one another, who look after one another and help one 
another to face the problems of everyday life. 
 
Another step in the art of loving is perhaps the most demanding of all. It tests 
the authenticity and purity of love, therefore its real capacity to generate 
peace. It is to be first in loving, that is, not waiting for the other person to take 
the first step, to be the first to move, to take the initiative. 
 
This way of loving lays us open to risks. However, if we want to love as God 
does and develop the capacity to love which God has put in our hearts, we 
must do as he did. He did not wait for us to love him. Rather, he showed us 
always and in a thousand ways that he loves us first, regardless of our 
response. 
 
We have been created as a gift for one another. This is fulfilled when we 
strive to love our brothers and sisters with a love that is ready to make the first 
move without waiting to be loved in return. This is what all the great founders 
of religions teach us with their lives. Buddha, for example, “not only taught 
non-violence and peace. He stood on the battlefield and personally intervened 
to prevent ware between peoples and religions.”6 

 

Jesus exemplified this. It was he who said: “No one has greater love than this, 
to lay down one’s life for one’s friends” (Jn 15:13). And he indeed gave his 
life. 
 
Furthermore, when two or more persons are ready to make the first move 
toward the other, love becomes mutual, and this is the most solid foundation 
for peace and unity in the world. It can give life to the universal human family 
that surpasses a limited notion of an international community, a universal 



human family in which relationships among individuals, groups, and nations 
break down whatever divisions and barriers may exist. 
 
Clearly, today whoever wants to move the existing mountains of hatred and 
violence faces a huge and heavy task. But—this is important—what is beyond 
the strength of millions of separate, isolated individuals begins to appear 
possible when people have made reciprocal love, mutual understanding and 
unity the motivating force of their lives. 
 
There is a reason, a key, and a name for all this. When we of different 
religions enter into dialogue, that is, when we are open and our dialogue is 
substantiated by kindness, mutual esteem and respect, we also open 
ourselves up to God. In the words of John Paul II, “we let God be present in 
our midst.”7    
 
This is the result of our mutual love and the hidden force giving vigour and 
success to our efforts for peace. The Gospel announces to Christians that if 
two or more are united in genuine love, Christ himself, who is Peace, is 
present among them and therefore in each one of them. And what greater 
guarantee than the presence of God, what greater opportunity can there be 
for those who want to be instruments of brotherhood and peace? 
 
Mutual love and unity give great joy to those who practice it. However, it calls 
for commitment, daily training and sacrifice. And this is where a particular 
word in the language of Christians appears striking and luminous. It’s one that 
the world does want to hear, a word it considers foolish, absurd, futile. This 
word is the cross. 
 
Nothing good, nothing useful, nothing fruitful for the world can be achieved 
without meeting and accepting weariness and suffering; in a word, without the 
cross. 
 
Dedicating one’s life to the cause of peace is a commitment not to be taken 
lightly! It calls for courage, for knowing how to suffer. 
 
Actually, was it not the memory of the pain and suffering of World War II that 
gave rise to the United Nations? 
 
And was is not the memory of the absurd sufferings people inflicted on one 
another, and the desire to heal all conflicts precisely in the name of religion, 
that gave life to the World Conference on Religion and Peace? 
 
But let’s go back to the “art of loving.” There is one last point I would like to tell 
you about which teaches us how to put into practice true love towards others. 
It consists of three little words: make yourself one.  
 
“Making ourselves one” with others means making their worries, their 
thoughts, their sufferings, their joys, our own. 
 



“Making ourselves one” applies first of all to interreligious dialogue. It has 
been written that: “to know the other’s religion implies walking in the other’s 
shoes, seeing the world as he or she sees it, grasping what it means for the 
other to be Buddhist, Muslim, Hindu, etc.”8 

 

“Living the other,” furthermore, embraces all aspects of life and is the greatest 
expression of love: 

• because by living in this way we are dead to ourselves, to our ego and 
to all attachments; 

• because we can achieve “nothingness of self” to which great 
spiritualities aspire, and become empty of self out of love by welcoming 
the other; 

• because we give space to the other, who will always find room in our 
heart; 

• and because we will relate to others always open to learning from them 
because we really do have something to learn. 

 
Clearly, all this is not only kindness and understanding; it is not just a method 
to promote “interpersonal relationships,” or a strategy for consensus building 
or for selling one’s agenda. Love has only one goal: to give of itself completely 
and selflessly. 
 
This is not a utopia. For more than half a century millions of people have tried 
to live like this. It can be considered an example of that common living in the 
name of religion which is the very title of this Assembly. 
 
I have endeavoured to share with you the cornerstones of a spirituality, which, 
although born in one church, in one particular religion, is universal and can be 
lived, in one way or another, by everyone. 
 
In fact, this spirituality has given rise to a number of fruitful dialogues: with 
Christians from many churches, with believers of different religions and 
people of many cultures. Together we move toward the fullness of truth for 
which all of us strive. 
 
Because of this spirituality, men and women of almost every nation of the 
world are slowly but surely trying to be, in their environments, seeds of a new 
people, of a world at peace, a more united world, people committed especially 
to those who are the weakest, the poorest. 
 
Because of this spirituality, we felt the responsibility to be present here in this 
meeting among believers of different religions to contribute to the efforts 
which all people of good will are making in favour of peaceful co-existence. 
 
But, in order to demonstrate how the dream of the art of loving can come true, 
and to confirm from experience what has been said, let me mention two 
worldwide initiatives. 
 
One is in the political world. It gathers hundreds of politicians of every party, 
nation and culture in order to focus on the greatest human values and 



promote them in government and society. This initiative supports in a non-
partisan way all efforts, in both national and international relationships, aimed 
at bringing about in the legislative and social realms values such as justice, 
peace and solidarity. 
 
There is a general consensus on the part of leading figures in international life 
on the need to re-articulate the meaning of reciprocity and to make it one of 
the cornerstones of international relations. It is a reciprocity which calls us to 
go beyond the old or new logic of particular alliances, and establish instead 
relations with all, as true love requires. It asks us to take the initiatives, without 
pre-conditions and expectations. It leads us to see the other as our other self 
and therefore to view every type of initiative in these terms, whether it 
concerns disarmament, development, or cooperation. 
 
It is a reciprocity that can lead those actively involved in international 
concerns to identify with others and with their needs and potential; not only in 
emergency situations but in the circumstances of everyday life. 
 
It is not enough to exclude war. Conditions must be created wherein people 
can love the other’s country as they love their own, in a reciprocal, unselfish 
exchange of gifts. 
 
The second concrete initiative is taking place in many countries and is aimed 
at uprooting poverty and injustice. It involves entrepreneurs and workers. It is 
the economy of sharing: a system of business management that requires not 
only competence, but a keen sense of solidarity with all and, in particular, with 
those most in need. In the economy of sharing, profits are divided into three 
parts. One part is reinvested in the business; another part is given to the poor, 
and a third part is used to form people in this lifestyle, people renewed by 
love. There are now 700 such businesses throughout the world. 
 
These are two small examples of how the art of loving can be applied with 
surprising results in the fields of politics and economics. 
 
Thank you for your kind attention. 
 
May God, the Father of all, bless those who are working “at the closing of the 
century and for the coming millennium, to build a civilization worthy of the 
human person,”9 a civilization of love. 
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